TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 12th December 2013 at 7.30 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 
PRESENT:  Cllr Bruce Ralfs in the chair, Cllrs John Banks, David Franks, Alan Hooley, Mike Perrott, Pam Trenchard, Roger Triggol and Mike Woodey.
In attendance:  Vena Prater (Clerk)
128/13
APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs Jane Brock and Ann Loader retrospectively;  Mr Lyndon Watkins [North Somerset Council (NSC)]
129/13
MINUTES of the meeting held on 14th November 2013, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record. 
130/13
MATTERS ARISING from the minutes 


(a)  
DOG BIN:  Cllr Hooley had provided a large bin at Moor Lane.  No further information had been received from NSC following their review of the dog bin service.  A resident had requested a bin at Barrow Court but the Council considered that this would be little used.

(b)
RECYCLING CENTRE:  The Clerk had emailed to councillors the response from NSC, who considered that the arrangements were satisfactory and, although little was anticipated, contingency funds were in place to deal with any additional fly-tipping

(c)
TELEPHONE BOXES:  The Clerk referred to information received from BT about maintenance and repairs.  The Clerk was asked to obtain a price for a replacement roof ‘telephone’ sign.

(d)
DEFIBRILLATOR:  The defibrillator would be fitted on 16th December and commissioned as soon as possible. The Clerk would arrange training dates, to be published in the parish magazine.

(e)
VILLAGE FIELD MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE:  Referring to minute no. 123/13 Cllr Hooley reported that the constitution stated that “the Committee should appoint representatives …”
131/13
HIGHWAY MATTERS
(a) FOOTPATH MAINTENANCE:

(i)  Raised utilities covers: Cllr Banks considered that in the interests of public safety it was the Council’s duty to ascertain ownership of the raised covers near the footpath to the east of the village.  During discussion the Chairman referred to the imminent litigation against NSC following an incident at this location some years ago and stressed that the Parish Council should not take any action until the outcome of the legal process was known.  Following that, and dependent on the outcome of the legal action, the Council could, if it so wished, take steps to identify ownership of the covers.
(ii)  From the wide verge towards the school:  The bank had been strimmed but it was agreed that All Seasons Garden Maintenance be asked to provide a quotation for cutting back the overgrowth.

(iii)  From Garden Park entrance westwards:  It was agreed that All Seasons Garden Maintenance be asked to provide a quotation for strimming and cutting back the overgrowth on this footpath.

(b) PUBLIC FOOTPATHS

The Clerk was asked to contact the owners of Golden Acres regarding the footpath blocked at the Hill Lane end.

(c) CAUSEWAY:
The Clerk had requested ‘soft verge’ signs: a response was awaited.
A salt bin near the Monkey Bridge would cost £150 for the initial installation and filling and thereafter it would be maintained by NSC.  The Clerk was requested to place an order.

(d) SCHOOL TRAFFIC:  
The response from NSC regarding school traffic had been circulated to councillors.  NSC advised that the parking difficulties at Barrow Court were a matter for the Police: it was therefore agreed to contact the local SpeedWatch group for consultation with the local police liaison officer.
(e) OVERGROWN HEDGES AND SHRUBS:
Hill Lane:  NSC had responded that hedgerows were in a satisfactory condition and the lane was included on the routine maintenance list.

South View Farm:  The Clerk would contact the owner regarding shrubs growing over the pavement.

(f) INCIDENTS

An accident had occurred at the junction of the B3130 and Washing Pound Lane and a car had gone into the ditch at the Causeway.
(g) AREA OFFICER


The Clerk reported that the Council’s new contact at NSC would be Shelley Lee.  It was agreed that Shelley be invited to the next meeting of the Council on 9th January 2014.
(h) WESTERN POWER DISTRIBUTION POLES

(i) Village Hall:  The Chairman reported that the Village Hall Management Committee was concerned that the pole at the entrance to the Hall car park was obscuring vision to the west and a meeting with the Western Power engineer had been arranged. 

(ii) Moor Lane:  Cllr Triggol reported that cables fixed to the pole at Moor Lane were in danger of being hit by wide farm vehicles and lorries.  The Clerk was asked to contact Western Power.  

(j) SIGNAGE
The Clerk was asked to contact NSC regarding the ‘ice’ warning signs which had appeared on the B3130.  

132/13
PLANNING MATTERS

(a) NEW APPLICATIONS
No new applications had been received.
(b) UP-DATES:

13/P/1360/TPO:  Beechwood, Cadbury Camp Lane:  Tree works.  Permission for entire proposal refused, but permission for part of the proposal approved


13/P/1644/F: Quarry Hill, The Ripple: Extension to single-storey flat-roofed detached house to provide first floor beneath a pitched roof.  Approved



13/P/1671/F: Schloss Adler, Cadbury Camp Lane:  Erection of a two storey extension on all elevations to create a seven-bedroomed dwelling with various features including mock towers, turrets, dormer windows and balconies.  Approved

13/P/1752/TPO: Wood Smoke, Cadbury Camp Lane:  Tree works.  Approved

13/P/2061/NMA: 98 Clevedon Road: Non-material amendment to app. no. 13/P/0786/F.  Change of roof tiles.  Approved

133/13
FINANCIAL MATTERS
(a)
The following were approved for payment:


Clerk’s salary November
£174.62


Clerk’s expenses October
£43.80


HMRC
£6.35

SLCC subscription
£76.00


North Somerset Council  (dog bin)
£28.80


Southern Electric (telephone kiosk)
£20.00

(b) Council benefit support grant
The Clerk reported that the NALC was negotiating with the Department for Communities and Local Government about council tax grants to unitary authorities and whether they would be passed on the local councils.  It was anticipated that NSC would pass on the benefit.  
(c) Transfer of funds

The Council authorised a transfer of excess funds from the current account to the business reserve account.
134/13
CORRESPONDENCE

North Somerset Council:



North Area Committee agenda


Core Strategy consultation (emailed 29.11.13)



Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment 2013 (emailed 3.12.13)

Tickenham School newsletters 

135/13
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

(a)
Cllr Franks reported on the Development Management meeting with NSC including the Residential Design Guide consultation, the Core Strategy, supplementary planning advice, paperless working and revised arrangements for accessing planning applications, including a new planning web page.


(b)
Village Field:  Cllr Hooley reported that the weather had delayed work but the contractor hoped to install drainage in the very near future.  

Cllr Hooley showed a plan of the proposed play area and equipment, estimated to cost £20,000.  In answer to a questions he said that the supplier of the equipment would provide cover for the six months following, while others were trained to carry out inspections.  The banks would be safely fenced to prevent accidents.  The plan also provided for picnic tables and it was hoped to include a circular seat around the central tree in the field.   

(c) 
Jean Burrows Fund:  To date no applications had been received. 


(d) 
It was agreed that in future items of ‘Any Other Business’ should be notified to the Clerk 24 hours in advance of the meeting.

136/13
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  

2014:  9th January, 13th February, 13th March, 10th April (Annual. Parish Meeting),

8th May (Annual Meeting of the Council), 12th June, 10th July, [14th August], 


11th September, 9th October, 13th November, 11th December.
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